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6:07 P.M. – Eric Remick, Select Board Chair, called the regular Select Board meeting to order

6:07 P.M. – Select Board to consider approval of the minutes for its last regular Select Board meeting of September 7th, 2017 
Upon motion by Elizabeth Dow, seconded by Shari Cornish, the Select Board voted to approve the minutes of the regular Select Board meeting of September 7th, 2017 as written.
6:08 P.M. – Set/Adjust Agenda – Jon reported that there would be an item #7: consider approving contracts for Lajeunese Construction and DeWolf Engineering for construction of a new Town cold storage building.  Total cost $115,000 of which $80,369.19 will be covered by an insurance payment.  To include authorizing the Town to accept the $80,369.19 insurance settlement from the Vermont League of Cities and Towns., and an item #8: consider approving the Hardwick zoning bylaw changes as proposed.
Upon motion by Elizabeth Dow, seconded by Danny Hale, the Select Board voted to adjust the agenda as stated. 

6:09 P.M. Communication from the Audience - None
6:10 P.M. – 6:27 P.M. Town Manager Report – Given by Jon Jewett
Jon reported on the South Main Street sidewalk project, the PD Union Contract, the Dog Control Ordinance, the repairs that have happened at the Public Safety building, the storage of the Vactor trailer,  Hardwick Area Restorative Justice Center, the weight of Town wooden bridges, the Yellow Barn grant agreement, and the Town Cold Storage Facility (See attached report for more details). 
6:27 P.M. – 6:30 P.M. Road Foreman Report – Given by Jon Jewett
Jon reported on road work, including working on Nichols, Mackville, Hopkins Hill, and Dutton Road. The crew has graded gravel roads in the village, applied hot mix throughout the village and town, painted parking spaces, stop bars, and crosswalks. They helped the Police Department by fixing a drainage problem. They worked at the Sewer department preparing for the new grit system. The staff went to Johnson and picked up the Vactor Unit. Lastly, the staff changed tires and are getting prepared for winter operations. (See attached report for more details). 
Police Chief Report – Given by Aaron Cochran
There was no Police Chief report.
Hardwick Electric Report – Given by Mike Sullivan

There was no Hardwick Electric report
6:31 P.M. – 6:34 P.M. Item # 1, Select Board to consider appointing Caitlin Strong to be a Lister to fill a term ending in March 2018.  This would require reappointment at the 2018 Town Meeting.
Jon mentioned that he and the Listers have interviewed Caitlin, and since then he has been in contact with Caitlin. He mentioned that she unfortunately couldn't make it to tonight's meeting. The Listers would like for Caitlin to start in October, if at all possible. Danny mentioned that he would like to have Caitlin meet the board before making the appointment considering the importance in the job. The Select Board asked Amanda to set up a Special Meeting with Caitlin. 
6:34 P.M. – 6:43 P.M. Item # 2, Select Board to discuss funding of the survey of Buffalo Mountain Trail.  The cost is expected to be approximately $7,200.
Jon reported that he talked with Lisa Gannett from Sunwise Surveying to determine the price of the survey, which is $7,200 to survey Buffalo Mountain trail from the beginning to Wright Farm Road. Eric asked where the Town was with Mr. Patten’s lawyer. The town has not heard a response. Elizabeth asked if the Select Board should put this on hold until we get some response from Patten. Eric answered that he would like to meet with the Town Lawyer to determine what the next step(s) should be. The Select Board has tabled this item until next meeting. 

6:43 P.M. – 6:52 P.M. Item # 3, Paul Luciano, NVDA, to meet with the Select Board and members of the community to discuss aspects of the Hardwick “All Hazards Mitigation Plan”.
Jon reported that the plan talks about the significant hazards to the Town. After looking at the Town plan, and Emergency operations, the committee looked at the events, facts, climate, background, vulnerability, hazard inventory, and risk assessment from the past. The committee then looked at the likelihood of hazardous events happening in the future, and what the Town would do if they occurred. Paul Luciano, who's been working on the plan, has recommended that the public read this plan and see if there's anything missing. Shari asked when the deadline was, and Jon reported that Paul was sending it to FMA on September 30th. 
6:52 P.M. – 7:14 P.M. Item # 4 Select Board to discuss with NEKarts, to develop a capital and operations plan and a funding mechanism for work to be performed on the Town House.  This would include outside maintenance including, painting, roofing, grounds maintenance, and replacement of fire escapes.
Eric asked Shari if the Town already puts money into a capital fund for the Town House, and Shari replied that there is a Capital and a Maintenance fund  specifically for the Town House. Shari pointed out that there's been a lot of work on the interior, including new windows, new screens, and new insulation. As of right now, the Town House is only open from April 1st to November 15th. With the work being accomplished, Shari is hoping to keep the building open year round, as it used to be. Danny asked whose desire is it to keep the building operational year round. Shari responded that there have been inquiries about year round use as it is a public building and lots of events are held there. Town Meeting used to be held there but was changed to the current location eight years ago when the building began to close in coldest months.  
As per the lease, the Town takes care of the exterior, and NEKarts takes care of the interior. There was an accident that occurred while plowing on the weekend. The repair money came out of the capital fund. NEKarts would like to see a plan or a schedule of outside maintenance and the approximate time they will get repaired.  
Dave Gross, Vice President of NEKarts, stated that he agrees with Shari that there have been significant improvements to the interior without the costs coming from the town. There have been many performances and events that have happened. The schedule is expanding and the number of events and performances are increasing allowing the Town House to become a economic driver. NEKarts feels that the Town should pay a little more attention to the exterior maintenance such as the fire escapes, foundation, and other things to continue to have the Town House be a safe and attractive community resource. 
Eric mentioned that the Town has a approved budget that is tight, but all buildings should get equally looked at for future planning. Shari mentioned that budget season is approaching and having specific or various ideas or plans for the Town House budget is important for a proper discussion. Jon asked Shari what NEKarts wants to see for a budget, and Shari replied that the maintenance budget is insufficient and should be reviewed. Comparing the cost of shutting down every year vs. keeping it open now that the windows and doors are restored and insulation is going in to attic is very important to review. Jon asked if she wanted to see more money in the operational maintenance budget. The board mentioned that the Town pays for plowing, mowing, and utilities that Nekarts doesn't cover. Maya McCoy, NEKarts board member, explained that Nekarts raises a lot of money that doesn't affect Town money, but NEKarts would like everyone to work together with the Town. Elizabeth asked Dave to clarify how the Town House serves as an economic driver. She then asked if there are any studies on how much if money is being spent in the Town of Hardwick while people visited. Maya replied that there have been studies done, but nothing that relates to money being spent in the town. She stated that was an excellent idea and the NEKarts board will process how to get a study put together. Kelly Nottermann, NEKarts board member, stated that different communities are using the Town house more than everyone realizes. If it's open year round, there will be more events in Town. 
Eric encouraged people to come to the budget meetings. 
7:14 P.M. – 7:17 P.M. Item # 5, Town Clerk – Alberta Miller to provide an Annual Town Treasure Report relating to Town of Hardwick Financial Controls that are in-place within the Town’s administrative offices to help prevent fraud and other illegal activities.
Alberta presented to the Select Board a Financial Controls checklist that was submitted to the Vermont League of Cities and Towns. This checklist indentifies those staff members who perform the record keeping and mange the monies of the Town. (See report for more details). 

7:17 P.M. – 7:19 P.M. Item # 6, Select Board to consider signing water source loan document for design engineering and source location work.  
Upon motion by Danny Hale, seconded by Elizabeth Dow, the Select Board voted to approve to signing the water source document for design engineering and source location work.
7:19P.M. – 7:26 P.M. Item # 7, Select Board to discuss and consider approving contracts for Lajeunese Construction and DeWolf Engineering for construction of a new Town cold storage building.  Total cost $115,000 of which $80,369.19 will be covered by an insurance payment.  Their approval will include authorizing the Town to accept the $80,369.19 insurance settlement from the Vermont League of Cities and Towns.
Upon motion by Danny Hale, seconded by Elizabeth Dow, the Select Board voted to sign the source statement proof of loss for the property of 155 Creamery Road. 
Upon motion by Danny Hale  to amend the original motion, seconded by Elizabeth Dow; the Select Board  voted to authorize Eric Remick to sign the statement proof of loss. 
Upon motion by Danny Hale, seconded by Elizabeth Dow, the Select Board voted to approve the contracts for Lajeunese construction and DeWolf Engineering for construction of a new Town Cold Storage and accepts the total as stated.

Eric mentioned that the remaining funds come out of the fund balance, as it's a fund for unanticipated expenses. Shari asked if there has been an update on the individual that burned the building. Jon stated that the Town has been notified that there are hearings, but the Town isn't participating in the court cases. 
7:26 P.M. – 7:27 P.M. Item # 8, Select Board to consider approving the Hardwick zoning bylaw changes as proposed.
Upon motion by Danny Hale, seconded by Elizabeth Dow, the Select Board voted to approve the Hardwick Zoning Bylaw changes as proposed.
Select Board Reports - Elizabeth Dow reported Mary Brochu is leading a project to upgrade information about graves. West Hill has been done, but gravestones are down and need to be repaired. She also reported that on October 2nd, 2017 at 7pm the Hardwick Historical Society will have a discussion with any one that was a junior or senior in 1971 that went through the changes when the school system changed from Hardwick Academy to Hazen Union School. 
Shari Cornish reported that from September 28th through the 30th, Vermont Vaudeville will be playing at the Hardwick Town House. Thursday, Friday, and Saturday showtime starts at 7pm. Saturday there will be a Matinee at 2pm. 
New Business – Jon reported that there has been a community member that has come to the Town Manager's office stating that their neighbor has been playing loud music. A noise ordinance is a possibility, but the Town Manager has advised the community member to call the Town Manager's office next time there's loud music. The Town Manager and Police Chief will try and fix the issue, as a noise ordinance will affect everyone in town. 
Old Business – None
7:30  P.M. - Executive Session – Eric Remick asked for a motion to go into Executive Session to discuss the transfer of ownership of Hardwick Historical materials to the Hardwick Historical Society. The executive sessions is necessitated because a public discussion could jeopardize the safety of the items in the collection.


Upon motion by Danny Hale, Seconded by Elizabeth Dow, the Select Board voted to go into Executive Session to the transfer of ownership of Hardwick Historical materials to the Hardwick Historical Society, and to include the Town Manager.

After discussion, the Select Board would like this item to be placed on a Select Board Agenda for public comment or the transfer of the historical materials. 
8:03 P.M. Out of Executive Session to open session.  
8:09 P.M. Adjourn Meeting – Eric Remick adjourned the regular Select Board meeting. 
Minutes approved by:_____________________________________




  Eric Remick, Chair of the Select Board

Minutes taken by:________________________________________




Amanda Atwood, Payroll Administrator
